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SUBJECT: Review of the Indirect Cost Rate Proposal for Fiscal Year 2021-22 
 

 
At the request of the Office of Comptroller (OOC), the Florida Department of 
Transportation’s (Department) Office of Inspector General (OIG) reviewed the 
Department’s proposed indirect cost allocation rates for fiscal year 2021-2022. The OIG 
has traditionally performed this examination prior to the Department’s submission of the 
proposed rates to the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) for approval.  
 
For purposes of supporting accurate cost accounting for both state and federally funded 
projects, the Department devotes substantial resources to developing rates using a 
sophisticated methodology. For billing purposes, the Department rarely uses the rates. 
For several years, the Department has charged around or less than 1 percent of 
allowable indirect costs to federal projects, as presented in Table 1. 
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  Source: Table 1 was created by OIG using data obtained from the OOC’s Dashboard. 
 
The Department chooses to not charge the Federal Government for most of its share of 
indirect costs, as it pursues a robust work plan supported by substantial amounts of 
state funding. In general, the Department draws down its federal allotment of funding for 
direct project costs until the allotment is exhausted. The primary exception is 
emergency relief projects, for which all costs are submitted. However, these projects 
have trended at less than 1 percent of total allowable indirect costs for the past years.  
 
We have examined the Indirect Cost Allocation Plans used during the past three 
submissions and determined the Department’s rate calculation methodology has not 
changed substantially. We have confirmed this fact through interviews with the OOC. 
One improvement introduced in recent years has been the implementation of the ICAP 
Report (named after the Indirect Cost Allocation Plan). This excel file adds transparency 
to the process by tracking the accounts filtered from the most recent trial balance to the 
expense accounts used in the development of the rates. Regulatory account exclusions 
and grouping direct and indirect costs are also processes evidenced in this file. 
 
We have also reviewed the indirect cost schedule. Overall, rates have remained stable 
within the individual program pools. We observed the overall rate of 4.16 percent for 
fiscal year 2021-2022 represents an immaterial .34 points increase from the 3.82 
percent rate calculated for fiscal year 2020-2021. This is partially the result of averaging 
the difference between applied and actual costs for the current and the previous period 
within the rates calculation equation. 
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Conclusion 
 
We determined that a full examination is not required for rate submission. We have also 
determined the underlying risk of miscalculated rates resulting in unallowable charges to 
federal grants does not justify a full examination.  
 
We recommend the OOC submit the indirect cost allocation rates for fiscal year 2021-
2022 to FHWA for review and approval.  
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